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PROCEEDINGS OF THE SECURITY COUNCIL

18/19 April 2002 (Thursday p.m. and Friday a.m./p.m.)

FORMAL MEETING - EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The situation in the Middle East, including the
Palestinian Question

th
In the afternoon (of 18 April), the Council held its 4515

meeting at the request of the Arab Group and heard statements by
the parties and non-Council members.

Palestine reiterated his plea against Israeli violations of
international law and international humanitarian law in Jenin and
the denial of access to humanitarian workers, which he qualified
as war crimes, and called for the indictment of Israeli military
commanders responsible for such acts. He called for the immediate
implementation by Israel of resolutions 1402 (2002) and 1403
(2002), which he stressed were not subject to negotiation, and he
also noted that the Quartet's Madrid communique had been endorsed
by the Council. Noting that repeated calls for third party
presence had not succeeded in the past, he shared the view of the
Secretary-General that the sending of observers would not be
adequate anymore in the present circumstances, and fully supported
his proposal to dispatch a multinational force to the area under
Chapter VII.

On the question of convening a conference on the situation,
he qualified as "idiotic" the Israeli suggestion of holding such a
conference without the participation of Palestine. Any such
conference should be international and include the participation
of all members of the Quartet; should consider all aspects of the
situation, including the situation between Syria and Israel; and
be based on a comprehensive political vision, to be agreed upon
prior to the holding of the conference, with a view to first
reaching agreement on the substance of the matter.

By contrast, Israel stated that the Palestinians had failed
to live up to basic principles agreed upon repeatedly since the
1993 Oslo process. He recalled that while Israel was completing
its withdrawal from Palestinian cities in accordance with
resolution 1402 (2002), the resolution did not call for withdrawal
in a vacuum and the Palestinians had failed to take steps to
implement it. He also cautioned the Council not to accept as fact
allegations of massacres committed by the Israeli Army. On the
other hand- to allow civilian refugee camps administered by the UN
to be used as centres for terrorist activity constituted



violations of humanitarian law, in contravention of resolutions
1296 (2000) and 1208 (1998). He reiterated the argument that
Israel had been compelled to use violence to do what the
Palestinians had failed to do, namely to fight terrorism. He also
noted that progress had been achieved in the course of US
Secretary of State Powell's visit to the region, including Prime
Minister Sharon's "peace conference" initiative and his comments
relating to the Saudi peace proposal, as well as a "quieting" of
the situation along the Blue Line.

Referring to the experience of the "international military
presence" which had failed to prevent attacks along the Blue Line,
Israel expressed doubt as to whether a similar presence in the
Palestinian territories could lead to a different result. An
international presence "could serve no useful role" and could not
come about without the agreement of the parties. Israel accepted
"the idea of third party American monitors to supervise the
implementation of Tenet and Mitchell" and was willing to
favourably consider "an international presence in the context of a
comprehensive settlement". But it could not put its faith in ua
robust international presence which could not be effective, in the
face of a continuing strategy of Palestinian terrorism". He called
on the Council not to condemn or make any new demands on Israel
while ignoring Palestinian violence, but rather to build on the
progress achieved by Secretary of State Powell and work for the
implementation of the existing framework of agreements.

All subsequent speakers reiterated their calls for the
immediate implementation of resolutions 1402 (2002) and 1403
(2002), including Israel's withdrawal from the occupied
territories, and condemned its activities as violations of
international law and international humanitarian law, especially
the Fourth Geneva Convention. Several speakers qualified such acts
as war crimes, crimes against humanity and acts of genocide (Iran,
Iraq, Jordan, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Tunisia and the U.A.E.),
and called for those individuals responsible in the Israeli
command structure to be held accountable for their acts (Iran,
Iraq, Kuwait and Saudi Arabia).

All speakers called for humanitarian organizations to be
granted full access to and freedom of movement in the territories.
Spain (on behalf of the EU) also reiterated the need for consular
access to foreign nationals in the territories.

Speakers qualified the situation as a threat to regional
peace and security (Pakistan, Spain and Mongolia) or as a threat
to international peace and security (Morocco, Brazil), with Spain



and Japan referring specifically to the situation along the Blue
Line.

Speakers also referred to the diplomatic efforts of the
Quartet and of US Secretary of State Powell (Bangladesh, Cuba,
India, Indonesia, Japan, Malaysia, Mauritania, Morocco, Republic
of Korea, Spain and Tunisia) as well as to the Saudi proposal
endorsed at the Beirut LAS summit (Brazil, Mongolia, Morocco).

Most speakers stressed the need for a third party monitoring
presence in the territories and supported the consideration of
proposals for the dispatch of observers (Brazil), a peace-keeping
force (Malaysia), or a multinational force under Chapter VII as
proposed by the Secretary-General (Algeria, Brazil, Bangladesh,
Canada, Egypt, Indonesia, Iran, Japan, Jordan, Kuwait, Mauritania,
Mongolia, Morocco, Oman, Pakistan, Republic of Korea, Saudi
Arabia, South Africa, Spain, Sudan, Tunisia and the U.A.E.).
According to Morocco, such a decision should be taken as a
provisional measure on the basis of Article 40 of the Charter.

Several speakers called for the sending of an international
fact-finding mission to Jenin and other areas in the occupied
territories (Bangladesh, Iran, Jordan, Mauritania, Morocco, Oman,
South Africa and the Sudan), which could be a multi-agency mission
(Egypt) or led by the High Commissioner for Human Rights (Brazil,
Japan, Malaysia, Tunisia and the U.A.E.). Brazil and the U.A.E.
also called for a Security Council mission to the region.

While Spain stood ready to participate in an international
conference, Jordan and Malaysia rejected the idea of holding such
a conference without the participation of Mr. Arafat.

Resuming the 4515th meeting at 10:45 a.m. on Friday, 19 April,
members of the Security Council reiterated their concern for the
ongoing deterioration of the situation in the Middle East.
Renewing their call for the full implementation of Security
Council resolutions 1402 and 1403, members again called for the
immediate withdrawal of the Israeli Defence Force (IDF) from the
occupied territories. Bulgaria, France and the United Kingdom
called on the Palestinian Authority to commit itself to ending
terrorist attacks against civilians. Several members (Guinea,
France and Ireland) reiterated their view that the use of force
would never resolve the current situation, with Bulgaria, France
and the United Kingdom launching an appeal for an immediate cease-
fire. — _



Endorsing the urgent concern expressed by the Secretary-
General and his representatives in the"field with respect to the
humanitarian situation, a number of members (Bulgaria, France and
the United Kingdom and Mexico) urged Israel to give humanitarian
organizations unrestricted access to the Jenin refugee camp and
surrounding areas. More generally, Norway noted that as chair of
the Ad Hoc Liaison Committee for Assistance to the Palestinian
people (AHLC), his country would be hosting an AHLC meeting on 24-
25 April to clarify the needs of the Palestinians and to make the
necessary commitment to rebuild the territories.

With respect to the devastation at the Jenin camp,
(characterized by the United Kingdom as the result of the
disproportionate use of force, and by Syria as Israeli war crimes)
a number of members (France, Mauritius, Colombia, Ireland, the
United Kingdom and Mexico) called for the sending of an
international fact-finding commission. Syria also endorsed that
proposal, noting that a specific reference to the issue had been
made in its tabled draft resolution. Mauritius, Colombia, Ireland
and Mexico also urged Israel to cooperate with the UN Human Rights
Commission-authorized mission of High Commissioner Mary Robinson.

Noting the necessity at this stage in the conflict for third
party intervention, members welcomed the Secretary-General's
proposal for the dispatch of a multinational force (MNF) to the
region. Expressing support for the proposal, Cameroon and
Mauritius believed the establishment of an MNF was indispensable
to the restoration of confidence between the Palestinians and
Israelis, with Mexico stating that an MNF was a necessary
prerequisite to providing a secure environment for both sides.
Guinea, Colombia, Ireland, Singapore and Syria also expressed
support for the proposal, with Bulgaria stressing that any force
would need to be a part of the political process. Both the United
Kingdom and the Russian Federation indicated that more time was
needed to examine the proposal in greater depth, but the United
Kingdom and Guinea did acknowledge the importance of the parties
agreeing to the MNF's deployment for the initiative to be
successful.

Also expressing support for the initiative of the Secretary-
General, France suggested that the role to be played by a
multinational force would include: putting an end to the current
cycle of violence; contributing to the reestablishment of the
Palestinian Authority's institutions, including the security
apparatus; and creating conditions for the final settlement of the
conflict. He also stated that the composition of•the force should
provide a guarantee of neutrality to the parties and stressed the
importance of a significant US commitment.



As to other initiatives, Ireland suggested that a well-
prepared international conference that included representatives
from both sides should be considered.

Speakers again endorsed the efforts of the Quartet and
praised the mission of US Secretary of State Powell to the region
(Ireland), with both Singapore and United States detailing his
achievements.

Responding to comments made by the Permanent Representative
of Israel at the outset of the meeting, the Permanent Observer of
Palestine, while condemning all loss of life in the conflict^
suggested that actions by the Israeli side were much worse, given
that they were being committed by an army implementing the
official policies of a Government and were in clear violation of
the Fourth Geneva Convention. He also stressed his conviction that
a new resolution, specifically addressing the humanitarian
situation on the ground and the lack of implementation of the
previous resolutions, should be adopted by the Council.

Israel reiterated that its actions in Jenin had been
undertaken in self-defence and only after the Palestinian
Authority, which had been given ample time to do so, had failed to
tackle terrorist infrastructure located in the occupied
territories. In this connection, he recalled the comment by the
Permanent Observer of Palestine earlier that the Palestinians
would "do nothing - there would be no negotiations and no action
to combat terror" — until Israel fully withdrew.
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